University Resources Council Minutes

Meeting Number 14






May 5, 2009



Meeting called to order at 1:03 PM by Chair Pat Kearney with the following voting and nonvoting members of the URC present or excused: David Dowell, Douglas Harris, Ted Kadowaki, Marianne Hata, Rosario Yeung-Lindquist, Patricia Meylor, Ali Chu, Lou Caron, Teri Bostic, Henry Wu, Linda Day, Craig Fleming, Michael Chung, Jessica Zacher, Jalal Torabzadeh, Cara Richards, Ray Wang, Margaret Costa, Bill Moore, Tim Caron, Ann Johnson, Laura Henriques, Paul Buonora, Eileen Wakiji, William Kelemen, Mary Anwar, Charleen Rice. And Christopher Chavez. 

1. The agenda was approved

2. Minutes from meeting #13 April 21, 2009, were approved with corrections.

3. Announcements:  URC’s Christopher Chavez was elected the new ASI President. 

4.   Report from subcommittee to revise URC financial forms

Pat Kearney submitted four new/revised financial forms from the subcommittee on revising forms:  (1) a new program, degree or certificate proposal, (2) a revised program, degree or certificate proposal, (3) a program name change proposal, and (4) a discontinuance proposal.  (These submitted program proposals are attached.)

Discussion on the NEW program proposal form:  

Laura Henriques suggested adding information on how many new courses will be added along with additional enrollment, information that was included on the old form but omitted on the revised form.  Change “clerical staff support” to just “staff” so as to include all kinds of support, including clerical, technical, etc.

Dave Dowell suggested budgeters are more interested in annual, instead of “total” FTEs (or “academic year FTEs” would work). Include fall, spring, and summer FTEs separately (specify each semester). He also preferred separating out new course sections (vs. total, total program enrollment). “Staffing” might be better interpreted if the wording “faculty” were used.

Margaret Costa noted that accreditation requirements should be referenced on the form.

Bill Moore believed that the form should reflect a more broadly conceived category system to help us as a council assess program change impact.  He suggested that we reorganize the existing items into three broad categories: (1) What kind of demand is the new program on resources? (2) What kind of new expenses are required? (3) How will the new program be financed? (e.g., FTES, grants, endowment, self-support). Bill asked ASMs how easy information of this kind is to obtain.  Marianne Hata says “sure,” they can get cost information by department etc. 

Question about procedure: how easy is it for the URC to revise our forms? Do we need to get approval for our changes from the senate etc? If we need approval, maybe we want to work harder now, and make more changes; or if we don’t need approval, we might just do incremental changes. Dave Dowell thinks we can do what we want to the form but Pat Kearney will check with the Chair of the Academic Senate.

For many of the items, program proposers often indicate “no change.”  Members suggested that we remind them what particular phrases include (e.g., OE&E includes office supplies, stationery, etc.  Bill Moore suggested that costs might increase in categories beyond OE&E and suggested adding “sources of funding for program.”  Startup costs are different than operating expenses, too.  Pat Kearney offered to revise the form with these suggestions in mind and asked Bill Moore to help. 

Discussion on the REVISED program proposal form:  

Inputting many of the changes suggested for the NEW program proposal, the REVISED program proposal form would also attempt to differentiate between the current program expenses and resources with expected expenses and resources associated with the revision.  Discussion centered on writing “expected changes” as opposed to “current versus expected.” In the end, we concluded that it might be better to include current versus expected because it shows how much of a change is involved (e.g., 10 FTEs is a big difference for a department of 100, but not so big for a department of 1000).  Moreover, program proposers may be less likely to simply indicate N/A if both current and expected resources are required on the form. 

Eileen Wakiji asked that we revise the wording on library resources to indicate that “your department’s/program’s librarian was consulted,” instead of just “the library.”  Eileen argued that proposers would be less likely to indicate N/A, and at the same time.  She would also like proposers to briefly discuss existing library collections relevant to their program and to indicate where there were any plans for acquiring additional resources.  This change should be included on both the NEW and the REVISED program proposal forms.  Because librarian workload issues continue to appear, such information would be useful for discussions on hiring in the library, planning for additional needs, and so on. 

Members also discussed the possibility of including other resources on the form, including the need for additional parking, facilities, and classrooms. In response, it was noted that the library is tied to accreditation, whereas parking is not.  The form already focuses on classrooms and other resources.  Moreover, not all new programs impact the library the same way; their budget stays the same regardless. They have a formula for acquiring books, and one factor is the number of FTE, but others include average cost of book in the discipline, and so on.

Discussion on the NAME CHANGE proposal form:  

Laura Henriques suggested that we change the word “impact” to include “financial impact” and to ask the source of funds for name change signage, business cards, stationery, etc.  

Discussion on the DISCONTINUANCE proposal form

No changes in the revised document were suggested. 

5. Program discontinuance proposal: Civil Engineer program, College of Engineering: Emilinda Parentela, Acting Chair, Civil Engineering/Construction Engineering Management.

The CE program has 4 degrees: two Bachelor’s, one Master’s, and the (proposed discontinuance of the) Civil Engineering Degree; this last program, up for discontinuance, has not had any new students for about ten years. There is little or no demand for it, and it doesn’t make sense for them to continue putting it on their list of programs. None of the other CSUs have it. No students are currently enrolled in the degree, and they only had one student inquiry about the program in the last year.  No courses were specifically designed for the program. Students in it would have to take 60 units of MS courses in addition to their existing units, around 90 units total, plus 9 units of thesis work (it’s a post-MS, pre-PhD program).  Tim Caron moved approval, someone seconded; motion to approve discontinuance passed.

6. 2008-09 Lottery Report: Marianne Hata. Report of what we allocated and what we spent 2008-09. Column 1 is allocations (what we gave out; deleted items ‘below the line’) and then column 2 is YTD expenditures, and 3 is projected expenditures. Column 4 is balance by June 30 (any money left; see notes for explanations—e.g., COTA has large computer expense, part of a systemwide order, waiting to spend it). Negative amounts show carryover to spend from last year to this year.  Financial aid department will roll over any left over to next year.  Question about using lottery funds for travel (instructionally related); some colleges use the lottery money for it and others don’t though it is allowed.  Once was for equipment and instructional support, but needs change, and instructionally related travel can be one of those needs (but shouldn’t be put ahead of equipment if colleges need it too).

7. Task Force #1: Revised Recommendation

Tim Caron proposed a revision to Task Force #1’s recommendations. Specifically, Tim revised the recommendation to take into account issues of faculty diversity; taking it to the Senate Executive Committee later today (5.5.09). Tim handed out revisions and tenure-track hires, lecturer hires by ethnicity charts, 2003-08. Included a phrase about using data, added the suggestion to look at/use “disaggregated data by rank, by college, by race, and by gender” in the revised resolution.  Lecturer numbers by Ns and %ages are “overwhelmingly white”—Jose Moreno offered suggestion that one reason might be: Chairs offer lecturer positions at the last minute, don’t get to recruit from diverse pool or create search protocol to look for diversity or highlight it, but go with their social networks.  New tenure-track hires less overwhelmingly white than lecturer hires. Pat Kearney pointed out that the overall trend is towards more diversity, but Tim said it varies dramatically by college (Pat pointed out that now the disaggregated numbers are on the IR website, very clear numbers). Mary Anwar asked—what is the lecturer hire on the charts—only brand new, or rehiring of lecturers already here, with new contracts? These probably do include the re-hiring, because the numbers (approximately 800-1000 per year) that they must be the entire lecturer pool (Dave Dowell suggests). But what about the multi-year contracts? They might be in there, counted in whatever year they are hired. They will probably be the same people hired over and over again (with the CBA). What about the applicant pool itself—Perrin Reid collects those numbers—because some Colleges don’t get a lot of applicants who are not white. Want to also have the number of minorities in PhD programs, to see where they are and how many there are.  Some colleges have trouble getting applicants when there are so few, and so much competition for them.

Pat Kearney asked to change “race” to “ethnicity” – to be more inclusive and align with Academic Affairs’ current usage. 

More discussion of why faculty of color are useful and needed at an institutional level, for creating next generation of scholars; philosophical but practical reasons. 

Two ways of looking at diversity on the campus: 1) do our faculty’s ethnicity & gender breakdown reflect the country? If so, doing well. But if we want 2) the #s to reflect student population, we have a long way to go.  Especially considering that we’re now a Hispanic Serving Institution… When our mission is serving students, try to reflect student population. Not solely about reflecting student body, also about changing systemic effects of racism in educational system. 

Is reduction of tenure track density having a negative effect on faculty diversity? Are faculty of color leaving at a higher rate? Is TT density decrease having a disproportionate effect on faculty diversity, or vice versa? Change in TT density more related to uptake in lecturers, not TT people leaving, so perhaps not significant?  These are questions for a potential task force.

Tim moved that the changes be approved; seconded, all approved the amended resolution. Motion carries and Pat and Tim will deliver it to the executive committee today. (The approved revision document is attached.)

8. Lacking the time, we had no opportunity to discuss our “year in review” and evaluate our progress and process.  The May 19th meeting is scheduled for returning and new members of URC to plan for AY 2009-2010.  Pat Kearney thanked the members of URC for their hard work and diligence throughout the year. The meeting was adjourned at 3:00.

Respectfully submitted,

Jessica Zacher

 (These minutes have not been approved.)

Addendums

California State University, Long Beach

University Resources Council

Proposal for NEW Program, Degree or Certificate

Please attach this completed form to your program proposal indicating the rationale for the program, courses required, # of sections, frequency of course offerings, current/projected enrollment, and any other relevant information important to our evaluation of your program.

Initiating Department(s):

College(s):





Name of Proposed Program:


Contact Person(s):



Phone:


Email:
Expected Total FTES in Program:

Staffing Needs for Program (in FTEF):


Space Needs for Program (Classrooms):

OE&E Needs for Program (in Dollars):

Release Time Needs in FTEF:




Purpose of Release Time:


Library Resources Required (Please indicate that the library was consulted. If resources beyond the current collection are needed, please specify):

Clerical Support for Program (Positions):


Other Support for Program (Specify both dollars and types of other support):

Financial Impact on Other Programs:

Additions, Deletions and other Changes to Existing Programs:
Potential Use of non-State Funds:

Source:

Area of Use:
Continuity (Expected length of support in Years):


California State University, Long Beach

University Resources Council

Proposal for REVISED Program, Degree or Certificate

Please attach this completed form to your program proposal indicating the rationale for the revision to your existing program, new courses required (other courses eliminated), # of sections, frequency of course offerings, current/projected enrollment, and any other relevant information important to our evaluation of your program revision.

Initiating Department(s):

College(s):





Name of Proposed Program:


Contact Person(s):



Phone:


Email:
Current vs. Expected Total FTES in Program:

Current vs. Expected Staffing Needs for Revised Program (in FTEF):


Current vs. Expected Space Needs for Program (Classrooms):

Current vs. Expected OE&E Needs for Program (in Dollars):

Current vs. Expected Release Time Needs in FTEF:




Purpose of Release Time:


Additional Library Resources Required (Please indicate that the library was consulted. If resources beyond the current collection are needed, please specify):

Current vs. Expected Clerical Support for Program (Positions):


Other Support for Program (Specify both dollars and types of other support):

Financial Impact on Other Programs:

Additions, Deletions and other Changes to Existing Programs:
Potential Use of non-State Funds:

Source:

Area of Use:
Continuity (Expected length of support in Years):


California State University, Long Beach

University Resources Council

Proposal for Program, Degree or Certificate Name Change

Please attach this completed form to your proposal for program name change. 

Initiating Department(s):

College(s):





Name of Proposed Program:


Contact Person(s):



Phone:


Email:
Rationale for the name change:

Impact of the name change on agency, department, or college: 

California State University, Long Beach

University Resources Council

Proposal for Program, Degree or Certificate Discontinuance
Please attach this completed form to your proposal for program discontinuance. 

Initiating Department(s):

College(s):





Name of Proposed Program:


Contact Person(s):



Phone:


Email:
Rationale for the discontinuance:

Impact on students currently enrolled:

Impact on faculty currently teaching in the program:

Impact on staff currently needed for program implementation:

Impact on space or other facilities currently used in the program:

DATE:  
May 5, 2009

TO:  

Praveen Soni, Chair



Academic Senate 

FROM:  
Patricia Kearney, Chair



University Resources Council

RE:  

CSULB Tenure Track Density and Reporting of Faculty Statistics



REVISED Recommendations

The University Resources Council (URC) established a task force in Fall 2008 to examine issues of tenure-track density and reporting of relevant faculty statistics.  What follows is a rationale and set of recommendations resulting from our research and deliberations voted upon and passed unanimously by the council. 
Whereas, in 2001, the Legislature of the State of California recognized the need to increase tenure track density to 75% to maintain quality educational programs when it adopted Assembly Concurrent Resolution No. 73 (ACR-73); and

Whereas, in 2002, the California State University Office of the Chancellor, the CSU Statewide Academic Senate, and the California Faculty Association collaboratively responded to ACR-73 with a detailed plan to achieve 75% tenure density over eight years; be it therefore

Whereas, the tenure track density figures on our campus have been steadily declining in recent years, falling from 60% FTEF in 2002 to 57% in 2007, and dropping from a headcount calculated tenure track density of 43% to 41% over the same period (Source: CSU PIMS Database); and 

Whereas, this decrease in tenure track density, if allowed to continue, could seriously compromise our ability to achieve the mission and vision of the university, namely, to be a “teaching intensive, research driven” university that graduates students with “highly valued degrees;” and 

Whereas, this decrease in tenure track density has further possible negative consequences, including but not limited to diminishing university commitments to global and local engagement, undermining our campus’s progress in the areas of student success and faculty diversity, and weakening academic freedom; and

Resolved, that the University Resources Council of California State University, Long Beach, recommends that a joint Task Force made up of representatives from Academic Affairs and the Academic Senate undertake a thorough investigation into the implications of our campus’s decrease in tenure track density; and be it further

Resolved, that this joint Task Force determine standardized measures for tenure track density, including the collection, analysis, and use of such disaggregated data by rank, by college, by race, and by gender, on the CSULB campus; and be it further 

Resolved, that this joint Task Force be charged to evaluate potential retirements and voluntary separations in the coming years in order to determine realistic tenure track density goals, and these goals’ implications for faculty diversity and student success; and be it further 

Resolved, that this data, constituting both historical trends over the past ten years, comparing our campus with system-wide data, along with the Task Force’s  recommendations for future action, be made available in an easy to read format on the Institutional Research webpage; and be it finally 

Resolved, that this resolution be sent to the Academic Senate of California State University, Long Beach, for full deliberation.

